
Timeline of Zoning Amendment Requests 

from the Islington Creek Neighborhood, 2019-2023 
 

 

 

 

June/July 2023: Nick Cracknell, Principal Planner, stops working for the City of Portsmouth 

 

 

 

 

January 2023: Peter Britz becomes the new Planning Director for the City of Portsmouth 

 

 

 

 

December 31, 2022: New Planning Director, Beverly Mesa-Zendt’s stops working for the City of 

Portsmouth. Peter Britz named as Interim Planning Director. 

 

August 8, 2022 Planning Board Work Session: Nick Cracknell presented Proposed Phase I Zoning 

Amendments. This included code “clean ups,” building heights, and miscellaneous. No mention of other zoning 

requests on priority list. 

 

 

June 29, 2022 Planning Board Special Meeting to Consider Zoning Ordinance Amendments: Nick 

Cracknell presented his initial Proposed Phase I Zoning Amendments-Revised June 23, 2022. No mention of 

other zoning requests on priority list. 

https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Phase+1+Zoning+Amendments+-+Updated+Amendments+for+PB+Work+Session+8-8-22.pdf
https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Phase+1+Zoning+Amendments+-+Updated+Amendments+for+PB+Work+Session+8-8-22.pdf
https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Phase+1+Zoning+Amendments+-+Revised+Draft+6-23-22.pdf


 
 

 

 

 

 
From: Nicholas J. Cracknell <njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 25, 2022 9:42:02 AM 
To: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Cc: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com>; 'kquintans@comcast.net' <kquintans@comcast.net>; Nicole 
<nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com> 
Subject: RE: Re-Zoning Requests from Islington Creek Neighborhood 

 
How about Tuesday at 4 p.m. as Monday is Memorial Day? 
  
Nick 
  
From: Robin Husslage [mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, May 24, 2022 7:46 PM 
To: Nicholas J. Cracknell <njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Cc: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com>; 'kquintans@comcast.net' <kquintans@comcast.net>; Nicole 
<nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com> 
Subject: Re: Re-Zoning Requests from Islington Creek Neighborhood 

 

Hi Nick -- that would be great! Does next Monday evening work for you? If not, do you have 
availability the following week, ideally in the evening as most of us work - we could meet as early 
as 5pm, I think.  
  
We really appreciate your taking the time with us to discuss this area of our neighborhood which 
definitely needs re-zoning. 
  
Thanks, 
Robin 

 
From: Nicholas J. Cracknell <njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Sent: Monday, May 23, 2022 4:13 PM 
To: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Cc: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com>; 'kquintans@comcast.net' <kquintans@comcast.net>; Nicole 

mailto:njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com
mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com
mailto:qatoday@yahoo.com
mailto:kquintans@comcast.net


<nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com> 
Subject: RE: Re-Zoning Requests from Islington Creek Neighborhood 

 
Hi Robin, 
  
Let’s try to schedule a quick meeting for next week as I’ll review this first and then let’s see where we land. 
  
How does that sound? 
  
Nick 
  
From: Robin Husslage [mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Friday, May 20, 2022 3:01 PM 
To: Nicholas J. Cracknell <njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Cc: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com>; 'kquintans@comcast.net' <kquintans@comcast.net>; Nicole 
<nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com> 
Subject: Re-Zoning Requests from Islington Creek Neighborhood 

 

Dear Nick, 
  
Thanks for your comments at last night's Planning Board meeting. I wanted to follow up with you 
to provide more detail. Attached is the documentation that the Islington Creek Neighborhood put 
together for re-zoning requests in 2019 when working with Juliet Walker prior to COVID. Then, 
when we were made aware of Juliet's departure, we raised this issue in a City-Wide Neighborhood 
meeting asking who we can work on this with and Karen Conard said it was best to wait until the 
new Planning Director came on board. 
  
We'd like the opportunity to meet with the Planning staff to discuss these requests and 
understand more about this re-zoning clean-up process.  
  
Thanks, Nick! 
  
All the best, 
  
Robin Husslage 

27 Rock Street 
 
Attachment: Zoning Changes Requested by Islington Creek Residents 

 

 

May 19, 2022 Planning Board meeting: Nick Cracknell presented his Draft Zoning Ordinance Amendments 

to Building Height Standards. No mention of rezoning requests on priority list. 

 

mailto:nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com
mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com
mailto:njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com
mailto:qatoday@yahoo.com
mailto:kquintans@comcast.net
mailto:nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com
https://1drv.ms/b/s!Ag3ZqqBxMuhugZMauZLEo6ayUOeMFg?e=CBaKOo
https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Draft+Zoning+Ordinance+Amendments.pdf
https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Draft+Zoning+Ordinance+Amendments.pdf


 
 

 

 

 

May 5, 2022 Planning Board meeting: Nick Cracknell presented his Draft Zoning Amendments - Building 

Height Standards. No mention of rezoning requests on priority list. 

 

 
 

 

 
From: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com> 

To: Nicholas J. Cracknell <njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com>; Beverly M. Zendt <bmzendt@cityofportsmouth.com> 

Cc: Karen Conard <kconard@cityofportsmouth.com> 

Sent: Friday, April 29, 2022, 06:20:57 PM EDT 

Subject: The work done in Jan 2020 regarding Foundry Place rezoning 

 

Dear Nick and Beverly Zendt, 

 

  I'm sorry I'm on my soap box now. We worked for MONTHs with Juliet Walker to rezone Foundry Place. As you know Nick, 

that entire area got rezoned to CD5 to trade for the land for the Foundry Garage. Lots 4 and 5 have been sold and I'm sure the 

rest will be too! Most neighbors thought it would go back to GRC once the garage was built. They truly didn't understand the 
area between Hill, Hanover, Rock St AND Foundry Place had been included in that massive rezoning.  The North End Incentive 

Overlay District was brought in there-even though it is NOT the North End by any stretch! The Downtown Overlay District was 

brought in there as well even though the DOD was split down Bridge St as well. Foundry Place is definitely NOT downtown.  

https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Building+Height+Standards+-+Draft+Zoning+Amendments+5-5-22+(clean+version).pdf
https://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2022/planning+board/Building+Height+Standards+-+Draft+Zoning+Amendments+5-5-22+(clean+version).pdf


 

  If one pulls up MapGeo one can see the entire area is zoned CD4-L1, CD4-L2 and 3 structures are CD4. CD5 was definitely spot 

zoned down there! That can also be seen by looking at the North End Incentive Overlay District which was extended out of the 

North End across the street to Foundry Place and included all of Hill St and Lots 1, 2,3,4 and 5 of the Deer Street 

Associates .  The Downtown Overlay District which was only on the Bridge ST Lot side of Bridge St . It too was revamped to go 

down Foundry Place and include ALL the DSA lots.  

 

  The Islington Creek Neighborhood asked to correct those discrepancies and protect the neighborhood from those MASSIVE 

CD5 zones, heights and lack of parking.   Please review the rezoning created in January 2020 for the Foundry Place area 

attached. Since zoning heights are going to be addressed as part of the workforce/affordable housing, it should include revisions 

to protect neighborhoods with 35,' 2 to 3 story heights from 50' heights with incentives and overlays to allow 60', 5 stories and 

higher with GRADE and not enough parking!! Liz 

 

Attachment of January 2020 Zoning Requests by Islington Creek Neighborhood 

 

 

From: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com> 

To: Nicholas J. Cracknell <njcracknell@cityofportsmouth.com>; Beverly M. Zendt <bmzendt@cityofportsmouth.com> 

Sent: Friday, April 22, 2022, 09:51:49 AM EDT 

Subject: Heights on Foundry 

 

Hi Nick and Beverly Zendt. 

  The majority of Islington Creek is zoned GRC, along Islington its CD4-L2 and along Hanover its CD4-L1. We have one MRB 

next to our house on Cabot. Islington Creek starts at Bridge St all the way to Dover St.  Its easy to see the need for the Garage 

overpowered the neighborhood.  Hanover St, Hill St and Foundry Place should be blue-2 story, short 3rd, 35' and the North End 

Overlay District should be removed for Foundry Place. (Really Parker, Pearl, Tanner, Rock, Tanner Ct, Brewster, Langdon 

should have been blue as well!! )  Looking at the grade, the lots on the south side of Foundry Place sit parallel to Hill and 

Hanover St, none should have been zoned CD5!! The plumbing supply place has been on Bridge St for a long time as a ONE 

STORY building. The Heinemann building has been 2 story just as long. Both could easily be zoned CD4-L2, nonconforming due 

to footprints (or CD3 zoning could be created for large footprints in residential areas).  Imagine either as a 5 story with CD5 15' 

from the neighborhood in the case of Heinemann in the neighborhood.  The line should be Foundry Place, as you face the garage 

from Bridge St, the right side could stay as it is but the left side should be returned to the neighborhood.  

  Many were under the impression the CD5 zoning and height were only put in place to build the garage and then were going to 

be returned to 35' and GRC or CD4-L1 when it was built. 181 Hill St was residential for probably close to 100 years and it got 

rezoned to CD5 when the garage went in.  

  Don't get me wrong I appreciate that Foundry Place is being looked at. What needs to be considered is the changes made there 
to merely get the trade for the very poor location of the garage which has caused noise reflection throughout that end of the 
neighborhood because NO sound absorption materials were put in it, exacerbation of diesel smell and the fact that it is so very 
difficult for tourists much less locals to find, even after being there as long as it has. My two cents for now, Liz 

 

 

January 10, 2022: New Planning Director, Beverly Mesa-Zendt’s starts working for the City of 

Portsmouth 

 

 

September 10, 2021: Planning Director, Juliet Walker, stops working for the City of Portsmouth as 

Planning Director. 

 

 

Planning Board Meeting August 19, 2021: 

 

https://1drv.ms/b/s!Ag3ZqqBxMuhugZMauZLEo6ayUOeMFg?e=CBaKOo


 
 

 
 

Planning Board August 19, 2021 Meeting Minutes – Proposed Amendments Discussion will be postponed 

until the new Planning Director is hired: 

 



 
_________________________________________ 

 
From: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 11, 2021 9:33 AM 
To: 'Robin Husslage' <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Cc: 'kquintans@comcast.net' <kquintans@comcast.net>; Nicole <nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com>; Private General 
<qatoday@yahoo.com> 
Subject: RE: Rezoning Hill Street Area 
  

Hello Robin, 
  

Thank you for your kind note. As it happens, the Planning Board is going to be reviewing a number of pending zoning 
amendments at their next meeting, one of which is the zoning amendments we started pre-COVID. I anticipate that they 
will discuss a schedule for restarting that process, so stay tuned. 
  

All of the prior work is still posted on the Planning Department web page -
- https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth/current-zoning-amendments. 
  
Best, 
  
Juliet T. H. Walker, AICP 
Planning Director 
Planning Department 
City Hall 
1 Junkins Ave 
Portsmouth, NH 03801 
(603) 610-7296 
www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth 
Twitter: @PlanPortsmouth 
Facebook: @plan.portsmouth 
Office Hours: M 8-6, T-Th 8-4:30, F 8-1 

____________________________________________________________ 

https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth/current-zoning-amendments


From: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 4, 2021 8:14:08 PM 
To: jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Cc: 'kquintans@comcast.net' <kquintans@comcast.net>; Nicole <nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com>; Private General 
<qatoday@yahoo.com> 
Subject: Rezoning Hill Street Area 

  
Dear Juliet, 
 
Firstly, I'd like to say how very sad I am to hear that you will be leaving the Portsmouth Planning department. I 
have really enjoyed working with you over the years and I wish you all the best with your next adventure.  
 
I have been meaning to write to you for some time to resurrect the work we started pre-Heineman sale and 
pre-COVID around the Hill Street area -- see attached. This area is in desperate need of a transition zone. 
While it is doubtfull we can get this done prior to your September departure, we are hoping we can at least 
get it started again and to a point where someone else can take over this work. 
 
Thanks so much, Juliet! 
 
All the best, 
 
Robin 

 
From: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Sent: Monday, March 16, 2020 12:06 PM 
To: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Cc: Nicole <nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com>; kquintans@comcast.net <kquintans@comcast.net>; Private General 
<qatoday@yahoo.com> 
Subject: RE: Planning Board Work Session for Re-Zoning Foundry Area March 26, 2020 

  
Due to the evolving COVID-19 situation, this meeting has been postponed until further notice. 
  
Juliet T. H. Walker, AICP 
Planning Director 
Planning Department 
1 Junkins Ave 
Portsmouth, NH 03801 
(603) 610-7296 
www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth 
Twitter: @PlanPortsmouth 
  
From: Robin Husslage [mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Monday, March 16, 2020 8:02 AM 
To: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Cc: Nicole <nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com>; kquintans@comcast.net; Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com> 
Subject: Re: Planning Board Work Session for Re-Zoning Foundry Area March 26, 2020 

  

Thanks, Juliet!  We will wait to hear from you:-) 
  
Best, 



  
Robin 

 
From: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Sent: Monday, March 16, 2020 6:41 AM 
To: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Cc: Nicole <nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com>; kquintans@comcast.net <kquintans@comcast.net>; Private General 
<qatoday@yahoo.com> 
Subject: Re: Planning Board Work Session for Re-Zoning Foundry Area March 26, 2020 

  

Robin, 

  

Thanks for checking in. I think it is likely all non-time sensitive meetings and items will be postponed, but I will 

know more after today. We will be sure to update you at that time. 

  

Best, 

Juliet T. H. Walker, AICP 

Planning Director 

Planning Department 

1 Junkins Ave 

Portsmouth, NH 03801 

(603) 610-7296 

www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth 

On Mar 15, 2020, at 8:30 PM, Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> wrote: 

 

Dear Juliet, 
  
I just wanted to touch base with you about the planned Re-Zoning Work Session for the Foundry area which 
was to take place on March 26th.  We are hoping a virtual meeting will be possible that will enable our 
community to contribute to this work session. 
  
If you could please let us know what the plan is for this meeting given the restrictions for in person meetings 
due to the coronavirus, that would be greatly appreciated. 
  
Thanks, Juliet, and I hope you and staff are and remain healthy! 
  
All the best, 
  
Robin 

 

 

 
From: Nicole LaPierre 
Sent: Monday, February 17, 2020 1:11:59 PM 
To: mekoepenik@cityofportsmouth.com <mekoepenik@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Subject: Re: 361 Hanover 
  

To:  Dexter Legg, Chairman of the Planning Board 

mailto:jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com
mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com
mailto:nicoleglapierre@hotmail.com
mailto:kquintans@comcast.net
mailto:kquintans@comcast.net
mailto:qatoday@yahoo.com
tel:(603)%20610-7296
https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=https%3a%2f%2fwww.cityofportsmouth.com%2fplanportsmouth&c=E,1,rsKn3Oz46JcQj60fe-xf9cGO5OhfthjwouTV17rHOaHnNKchgGVCUJbIx1_K_lD1s-Gf9z2ZDso8FEZOT1DBrbgChCvsgUuBck74EKd6WU_1RpS2G-YR5mEL&typo=1
mailto:rhusslage@hotmail.com
mailto:mekoepenik@cityofportsmouth.com
mailto:mekoepenik@cityofportsmouth.com


cc:  Planning Board Members 

Re:361 Hanover Street 

2/17/20 

Members of the Planning Board: 

I am writing in regards to the Madbury Developers proposal they will be presenting for the development of 361 
Hanover Street on 2/20/20. I am a direct abutter and live at 44 Rock Street (corner of Rock and Hanover). In 
the 15 years I have lived in our home, Heinemann Publishing has been an excellent neighbor. Now that they 
have outgrown the space, our neighborhood is faced with the pressures of yet another development. Our 
location between downtown and the West End has put our neighborhood in a very difficult position with the 
many development projects we are juggling that directly impact our neighborhood and quality of life. 

I feel very strongly no decisions should be made in regards to the Madbury Developer’s request until city 
council has voted and implemented the updated zoning. As you know, the zoning requires revision and is 
currently being worked on but is not finalized. It is neglectful to move ahead with this project until the zoning is 
properly corrected. Prior zoning was passed not with malice but definitely in haste. We as a neighborhood are 
suffering the consequences of that. 

If I leave you with one thought, I would like it to be this: We are not downtown! We are not the West End! We 
are the Islington Creek Neighborhood! Emphasis on neighborhood! It is indeed, a neighborhood with homes 
that would be dwarfed by the current proposed monolithic structures of great density. I do appreciate the work 
of volunteer public servants, please do not think otherwise. But what for you is a work cycle and for a 
developer a paycheck becomes for us a reality that will affect the rest of our lives. Large scale buildings are not 
easily erased. This is a make or break for our neighborhood.   

Sincerely, 

Nicole LaPierre 

44 Rock Street 

Islington Creek Neighborhood Association Member 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

Excerpt from Meeting Minutes for January 23, 2020: 

 

http://files.cityofportsmouth.com/agendas/2020/pb/01-23-20_PB_MIN.pdf


 
 

 

Proposed Zoning Amendments, City of Portsmouth for January 23, 2020 Planning Board Meeting: 

http://files.cityofportsmouth.com/files/planning/zoning/Hanover_FoundryPlace_Ordinance_rev012320.pdf  

http://files.cityofportsmouth.com/files/planning/zoning/Hanover_FoundryPlace_Ordinance_rev012320.pdf


 
 

 

 



 



 
 

 



 
 
 

 
 
3rd Meeting with Juliet Walker December 16, 2019 
Meeting with Juliet Walker and Islington Creek Residents took place at Portsmouth Town Hall in Planning 
Department Conference room on December 16, 2019 at 5:00pm. We asked for this follow-up meeting 
with Juliet to present her with zoning changes that we would like to see related to 181 Hill Street and 361 
Hanover Street for the January 2020 Planning Board meeting:   Zoning Changes Requested by Islington 
Creek Residents  
 
 

 
 
2nd Meeting with Juliet Walker October 7, 2019 
Meeting with Juliet Walker and Islington Creek Residents took place at Portsmouth Town Hall in Planning 
Department Conference room on October 7, 2019 at 5:00pm. We asked for this follow-up meeting with 
Juliet as we were very concerned about potential large developments in our neighborhood – 181 Hill 
Street and 361 Hanover Street and we wanted to understand how we could go about requesting changes. 
Juliet Walker recommended we put together our requested changes on zoning, overlays, and heights that 
we would like to see for zoning changes in this area of our neighborhood. 
 
 

 

https://1drv.ms/b/s!Ag3ZqqBxMuhugZMauZLEo6ayUOeMFg?e=CBaKOo
https://1drv.ms/b/s!Ag3ZqqBxMuhugZMauZLEo6ayUOeMFg?e=CBaKOo


 
1st Meeting with Juliet Walker September 19, 2019 
Meeting with Juliet Walker and Islington Creek Residents took place at Portsmouth Town Hall in Planning 
Department Conference room on September 19, 2019, at 5:45pm. We asked for this initial meeting to 
better understand how zoning works, what character districts are, what determines building heights, 
etc… and how citizens can ask for changes to proposed developments. She also let us know that we, as 
citizens, can request changes to zoning. Juliet was very helpful in explaining the basics of everything to us. 
 

 
From: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 9, 2019 9:10 AM 
To: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Subject: Re: 361 Hanover St & 0 Hanover Street 

  

Dear Juliet, 
  
Thanks for your quick response.  Yes, I'd like my letter shared with the Planning Board and also the Board 
of Adjustment.  I would like to emphasize the need for how to best provide a reasonable transition 
between large commercial projects in the North End and small residential neighborhoods in the West 
End which share the same street.  Without this being handled properly, the negative impact on these 
residential neighborhoods is obvious and should be given careful consideration before simply approving 
zoning amendments and adjustments.  I implore you to please consider our neighborhood's needs and 
the impacts of these decisions for commercial uses that will forever change our neighborhood's quality of 
life, parking (which is already at a critical point), light, noise, and many other resulting impacts. 
  
Thanks again for your consideration, Juliet. 
  
All the best, 
  
Robin 

 
From: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 9, 2019 8:13 AM 
To: Robin Husslage <rhusslage@hotmail.com> 
Subject: RE: 361 Hanover St & 0 Hanover Street 

  

Robin, 

  

Thank you.  As to the proposed zoning amendment, the Planning Board has referred that 

back to staff.  Given the current workload, I don’t anticipate this will come back before the 

Planning Board for a few months.  At which time there will be another public hearing and 

more opportunity for public input.  If you would like this letter to be shared with the 

Planning Board, I would recommend we hold it in the file and distribute when the zoning 

amendment is back in front of them.  Please let me know if that is okay with you. 

  



As to the variances requested from the Board of Adjustment, that petition will be back 

before them later this month.  Would you like me to submit this letter to the Board for 

their information? 

  

Best, 

  

Juliet T. H. Walker, AICP 

Planning Director 

Planning Department 

1 Junkins Ave 

Portsmouth, NH 03801 

(603) 610-7296 

www.planportsmouth.com 

Twitter: @PlanPortsmouth 
  

 

 
From: Robin Husslage 
Sent: Sunday, September 8, 2019 7:06 PM 
To: jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Subject: 361 Hanover St & 0 Hanover Street 

  
Subject: Concerns over Zoning and Incentive Overlay Districts for: (1) 361 Hanover Street 
(Heinemann Building property) and (2) 0 Hanover Street (aka 181 Hill Street) 
Dear Juliet, 

  
I attended the Planning Board Meeting on August 22nd during which requests were made by the 
owner of 361 Hanover Street (Heinemann Building) to increase the building height to 50’ and because 
it is currently within the North End Incentive Overlay District, this could mean an eventual height of 60’ 
(or possibly higher?). Compounding this extraordinary height is the fact that the Heinemann building 
sits on a hill which will boost its height even more, dwarfing the parking garage across the street 
which is already of landmark height in the city…not to mention how it will tower over our residential 
West End neighborhood comprised of 2 to 3 story homes surrounding this property. 

  
I also attended the Zoning Board of Adjustment Meeting on August 27th during which requests were 
made by the owner of 0 Hanover Street (aka 181 Hill Street, next door to 361 Hanover Street) to 
extend their approval for an incentive-based 62-foot height building (also due to being within the 
North End Incentive Overlay District) which, according to the submitted drawings will result in a 6-
story, 72 foot tall building (from Foundry Place Drive). In addition, they wish to change the use from a 
residential apartment building to a transient use as a hotel, which is not appropriate for a residential 
neighborhood.  What also came to light during the meeting was that 14 of their required 86 parking 
spots are not for use by this proposed hotel but are committed to neighboring properties. 

  
Both of these properties are in our West End neighborhood with small 2-3 story homes across the 
street.  This is not a North End Commercial corridor, with similarly large buildings nearby with the 
exception of the very large parking garage which was not a welcome addition to our neighborhood 
and now seems as though it was the entrance card for even larger 6-story hotels and commercial 

http://www.planportsmouth.com/


buildings!  This is not transitional zoning that this area calls for and that our residential community 
needs, Juliet.  Please take the time to revisit the effects of this combined C5 Zoning and North End 
Incentive Overlay District for these properties has on our very residential neighborhood that is already 
being squeezed on all fronts.  

  
I appreciate your consideration in thinking hard about the original intent of character-based zoning 
and overlay districts – the process of which I participated in and have been pleased with in many of 
the new developments throughout Portsmouth – but in this case the clash of North End commercial 
up against West End small residential homes is not being addressed by the current zoning and 
overlay incentive districts. 

  
Sincerely, 

  
Robin Husslage 
27 Rock Street 
Portsmouth, NH 03801 
Cell: 603-553-1525 
  

 
 

----- Forwarded Message ----- 

From: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 

To: Private General <qatoday@yahoo.com> 

Sent: Tuesday, August 20, 2019, 08:24:47 AM EDT 

Subject: RE: behind on info-questions 

 

The proposed zoning changes would remove the portion of 361 Hanover Street that fronts on Hanover Street from 
the Downtown Overlay District.  That does not change the underlying zoning, which is CD5. 

This would be consistent with the properties that abut on either side, which are not in the DOD.  One of the effects 
of removing this portion of the property from the DOD would be that they would be able to have a residential use 
on the first floor (which is restricted in the DOD).  Under the current zoning, the property would be required to 
have a commercial use on the first floor on Hanover Street, even though the properties on either side are not 
subject to this requirement.  Another effect would be that this portion of the property would no longer be subject 
to the reduced parking requirements of the DOD for non-residential uses (residential parking requirements are the 
same in the DOD as elsewhere in the city).  The staff is supportive of these changes because it would make the 
boundary of the DOD consistent with the boundary of the Incentive Overlay District, which currently splits the 
property, and it would make this property consistent with the properties on either side on Hanover Street.  The 
portion of the property that fronts on Hanover is not located in the Incentive Overlay District, so the corresponding 
density and height incentives do not (and would not) apply.  

The height area amendment would extend the height area that currently applies to properties that front on Bridge 
and Deer Street to properties that front on Foundry Place.  This would clarify the height requirement for properties 
along this street as the Character District Zoning was adopted prior to the construction of Foundry Place.  The 
height requirement for the properties fronting on Hanover and Hill Street would not change.  

Juliet T. H. Walker, AICP 

Planning Director 

Planning Department 

1 Junkins Ave 



Portsmouth, NH 03801 

(603) 610-7296 

www.planportsmouth.com 

Twitter: @PlanPortsmouth 

 _________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

From: Private General [mailto:qatoday@yahoo.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, August 20, 2019 7:21 AM 
To: Juliet T.H. Walker <jthwalker@cityofportsmouth.com> 
Subject: behind on info-questions 

 Dear Juliet Walker, 

  I'm looking at the proposal to change the zoning and height requirements for 361 Hanover St. What is being proposed for 
that parking lot? It was my understanding the building was sold and residential condos were going in, therefore the only 
affect on the neighborhood would be there would no longer be free public parking there. I feel like I'm behind the 8 ball! The 
proposal information provided shows the majority of that area has a max height of 2-3 stories. According to the 3 pages 
presented to the PB which shows the overlay district and the line move requested, I would like  to know what do they gain 
by splitting the property? I am also curious if they are asking to change the zoning from CD5 to something else. The legal 
notice is very legal sounding and not so clear on what they are asking for. Was not sure what this was:  "CONTENTS OF 

REGULATING PLAN" sounds like they want to rewrite the zoning ordinances.  

  Please clarify why they are requesting this change. I thought the Overlay District provided more protection from enormous 
heights and helped where there were conflicts in zoning between multi-zoned areas.  I've looked at the usual height info in 
zoning but as usual its CD5 and the Overlay District which involve incentives, etc. I'm happy the info provided shows what is 
there presently. What can be gained by being taken out of the Overlay District? What zoning would that area then 
become? CD5 or CD4-L1?  

  I was only able to find this map of the Overlay District from 
2016: http://www.planportsmouth.com/Working%20Zoning%20Maps_20160711.pdf 

  Needless to say I'm dazed and confused. Thank you for your time in this matter! Liz 

http://www.planportsmouth.com/
http://www.planportsmouth.com/Working%20Zoning%20Maps_20160711.pdf

